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FINAL Meeting Notes 
Lewis River License Implementation 

Terrestrial Coordination Committee (TCC) Meeting 
June 13, 2007 

Lacey, WA 
 
TCC Participants Present: (19) 
 
Brock Applegate, WDFW 
John Clapp, Lewis River Citizens at-large (via teleconference 9:00am – 10:00am) 
Kendel Emmerson, PacifiCorp Energy 
Eric Holman, WDFW 
Mike Iyall, Cowlitz Indian Tribe 
Curt Leigh, WDFW (via teleconference) 
Kimberly McCune, PacifiCorp Energy 
Kirk Naylor, PacifiCorp Energy 
Bob Nelson, RMEF 
Todd Olson, PacifiCorp Energy 
Tim Romanski, USFWS 
Mitch Wainwright, USDA Forest Service 
 
Cherie Kearney, Columbia Land Trust 
Mike Hayden, Cougar Area Trail Seekers (CATS) (9:00am – 10:00am) 
Brenda Hayden, CATS (9:00am – 10:00am) 
Rocky Hendricks, CATS (9:00am – 10:00am) 
Tom Vertz, CATS (9:00am – 10:00am) 
Barbara Vertz, CATS (9:00am – 10:00am) 
Sandi Hendricks, CATS (9:00am – 10:00am) 
 
Calendar: 
July 11, 2007 TCC Meeting Merwin Hydro 
August 8, 2007 TCC Meeting Merwin Hydro 
August 9, 2007 ACC Meeting Merwin Hydro 
 
Assignments from June 13th Meeting:  
McCune: Make copies of the Piute County DVD for WDFW and PacifiCorp 
and mail the DVD back to Mike Hayden (CATS). 

Complete – 6/21/07 

McCune: Request CATS provide written documentation of land owner 
approval of ATV use. 

Complete – 6/25/07 

Emmerson: Request a set of original data sheets from EDAW and copy 
WDFW relating to the Mink HSI and SI values.  

Pending 

Emmerson: Revise the Mink memorandum to include clarification of 
tributary riparian.  

Complete – 7/3/07 

McCune/Emmerson: Provide details to the TCC for 6/25 & 6/26 Goshawk 
survey.  

Complete – 6/15/07 
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USFWS: Review BiOp and confirm if construction related to timber 
management activities are covered by the ITP (incidental take permit). 

Complete – 6/15/07 
(see Attachment C) 

McCune: Email the USFWS BiOp to Romanski Complete – 6/14/07 

 
Assignments from May 9th Meeting:  
Naylor: Mail copies of the wildlife signs to Ray Croswell, RMEF.  Complete – 5/15/07 

Emmerson: Review the protocol data to determine the best survey method 
for Goshawks and inform the TCC.  

Complete – 6/26/07 

Naylor: Send email to the TCC suggesting a few dates in late June 2007 for 
the TCC to join in an intensive raptor nest survey following the protocol 
from the “Northern Goshawk Inventory and Monitoring Technical Guide.” 

Complete – 6/15/07 

Naylor: Distribute maps to TCC with illustration of where roads are/will be 
located relating to the Unit 26 proposed forestry actions.  

Complete – 5/10/07 

Naylor/Olson: Provide Eric Holman (WDFW) with a clear picture from DNR 
regarding what is permissible on their lands relating to ATV use.   

Complete – 6/13/07 

 
Assignments from September 13th Meeting:  
McCune: Email the TCC and Columbia Land Trust with potential dates for a 
tour of certain lands of interest.  

Pending 

 
Parking lot items from February 10th Meeting:  
PacifiCorp Wildlife Habitat Management Plan (WHMP) Budget (annual)  
Conservation Agreement – what is wanted? Ongoing – 4/28/06 
 
Review of Agenda, Finalize Meeting Notes 
 
Kirk Naylor (PacifiCorp Energy) called the meeting to order at 9:05am.  Naylor conducted a 
review of the agenda for the day and requested a round-table introduction for the benefit of those 
participating via teleconference and for the guest speakers.  
 
Naylor requested any additions to the agenda. No changes to the agenda were requested.  
Naylor requested comments and/or changes to the Draft TCC May 9, 2007, meeting notes.   No 
changes were requested and meeting notes were approved at 9:15am. 
 
Cougar Area Trail Seekers (CATS) Proposal 
 
Mike Hayden (CATS) provided the following handouts (Attachment A) for TCC attendees review: 
 

 Proposal for Multi-Purpose Trails near Cougar, Washington, dated June 13, 2007 
 Charter/Constitution, last revision October 28, 2006 
 Washington Department of Natural Resources (DNR) letter to Mike Hayden, date of letter 

unknown 
 Cougar Area Trail Seekers Clean-up Ride, dated May 6, 2007 
 Photo of clean-up ride 
 Map illustrating Proposal #1 – Cougar Power Line Trail 
 Map illustrating Proposal #2 – PacifiCorp Wildlife Trail 
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Hayden communicated the CATS initial proposal for two (2) designated multi-use trails capable of 
accommodating hiking, mountain biking, and ATV use (see Attachment A for further detail). 
Hayden expressed that the CATS intend to make similar proposals to other land owners and 
managers as well and that it is important they work closely with WDFW, PacifiCorp and their 
wildlife representatives to seek additional, better recreational access in their neighborhoods by 
forming an ATV trail network to expand the existing recreational opportunities and allow for the 
increasing tourism and population growth in the area surrounding the town of Cougar, Yale 
Reservoir, and the general vicinity of the North Fork of the Lewis River.  
 
John Clapp (Lewis River Citizens at-large) expressed that the Lewis River watersheds, critical 
wetlands and wildlife habitat protection was a key focus during the relicensing negotiations with 
the Settlement Agreement Parties and anticipation of expected development was a major 
consideration. Clapp also expressed that should ATV use be allowed on PacifiCorp lands that a 
time frame should be considered relative to elk foraging and winter range areas.  
 
Naylor informed the CATS representatives that no decisions would be made today by the TCC. 
Today’s discussion was to allow CATS to present the trails proposal and answer any questions.  
 
CATS communicated to the TCC attendees that they would like designated areas to deter ATV 
users from illegal areas. One of their goals is to perhaps convert bad users to responsible ATV 
users.  
 
Mike Iyall (Cowlitz Indian Tribe) expressed that there is frustration on both sides. The TCC has a 
finite budget to manage and we don’t want to use it all on enforcement. Iyall said that responsible 
ATV use can be a reasonable source of entertainment and controlled ATV use is a good argument 
yet on the other hand we could be creating an attractive nuisance.  
 
Naylor said that PacifiCorp will look at the CATS proposal and review it as a group with the TCC, 
to include detailed maps identifying proposed roads to make available for ATV use. Naylor also 
expressed that PacifiCorp has already experienced $30 - $35k in resource damage contributing to 
erosion areas and damage to fish bearing streams at Merwin all on closed roads with signs just in 
the last 2 years. 
 
Todd Olson (PacifiCorp) proposed that as neighbors the CATS could help remediate sites, 
volunteer back-hoe time and continue to pioneer trail clean-up runs.   
 
General discussion took place regarding explosive population growth in the area, destruction of 
habitat, areas of permitted and illegal ATV use, protection of wildlife habitat is the top priority and 
the need for approval of ACC, TCC and SA Parties would be required for an ATV proposal.  
 
Hayden described a successful ATV project in Piute County, Utah and gave PacifiCorp a copy of a 
DVD. Kimberly McCune (PacifiCorp) will make copies of the DVD for WDFW and PacifiCorp 
and return the DVD to Mike Hayden (CATS). Hayden asked that if any of the TCC participants 
have questions to contact him directly at mbhayden@tds.net.  
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<Break 10:05am> 
<Reconvene 10:15am> 
 
Discussion on CATS proposal was concluded following a request to have CATS provide written 
documentation showing that the club has land owner approval to ride on local private, state, or 
federal lands. PacifiCorp will make request on behalf of TCC. 
 
WHMP Updates - Discussion of Corrections for Mink Habitat Suitability Index and Mink 
Riparian Habitat Evaluation Procedures Evaluation Species 
 
Kendel Emmerson (PacifiCorp) communicated that she discovered inconsistencies in the Habitat 
Suitability Index (HSI) values, which is detailed in a memorandum to the TCC dated May 29, 
2007 and revised per TCC request on July 3, 2007 (Attachment B).  
 
The purpose of the memorandum is to provide corrections to the mink HSI and suitability index 
(SI) values reported in the Habitat Evaluation Procedure (HEP) Study and to request changing the 
mink from a HEP Evaluation Species to an Analysis Species in the Standards and Guidelines 
Riparian Habitat chapter. The requested corrections will allow the Utilities to more accurately 
measure changes in year 17 of the license.  
 
Upon TCC review of the Table in the memorandum titled, Reported Versus Correct Mink HSI and 
SI Values, Curt Leigh (WDFW) requested Emmerson obtain a set of original data sheets from 
EDAW and copy WDFW.  No data gathering appears to have taken place for Mink HSI values in 
the tributary riparian areas. Emmerson recommended mink be designated as an Analysis Species 
for Riparian Habitat, instead of a HEP Evaluation Species.  
 
Emmerson read the following email she received from Colleen McShane at EDAW regarding mink 
HSI values for Swift and Yale reservoirs (see email below) for TCC consideration: 
 
From: Colleen McShane [Colleen.McShane@edaw.com] 
Sent: Friday, February 23, 2007 5:33 PM 
To: Emmerson, Kendel 
Subject: Mink Model 
 
Hi Kendel 
 
I spoke with Ron about why Table 5.2-6 did not include mink HSI values 
for Swift and Yale reservoirs.  It  was not an omission.  He reminded me 
that we only used mink as an evaluation species for lacustrine habitat 
at Merwin because the other 2 reservoirs fluctuate too much for the 
shoreline to provide habitat for mink (see page 2-8 of the report--Table 
5.2-2).  The Swift bypass reach and the Lewis River near Eagle Island 
were included as riverine habitat for mink and these 2 values are 
missing from the table .  The HSI for Eagle Island RUB is 0.63; the HSI 
for the Swift Bypass Reach RUB is 0.59.  I'm not sure why no one noticed 
these values were missing, maybe because the focus for mink has always 
seemed to be mostly for wetlands. 
 
Hope this helps! 
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The question to the TCC is should we go out and collect tributary riparian data in 3-5 years to do a 
baseline collection of data for tributary riparian areas that are perennial fish bearing streams? 
 
The TCC agreed that PacifiCorp should proceed with the HEP analysis for perennial fish bearing 
streams that are on WHMP lands. That this analysis may occur when HEP analysis are conducted 
for newly acquired lands. The corrected HSI data will be used as the original baseline data.  
 
Emmerson will revise the memorandum to include clarification of tributary riparian.  
 
<Lunch 12:00m> 
<Reconvene 12:30pm> 
 
WHMP Updates - Discussion of WDFW possible concerns on NSO for proposed 
management in Unit 26 
 
Naylor reviewed a map with the TCC attendees, which illustrated proposed road development for 
Units 1 through 3 and suitable Northern Spotted Owl (NSO) habitat in Unit 26.  The maps 
indicated that the road construction indicated about 500 feet of suitable NSO habitat could be 
affected. However, the area identified as mid-successional habitat does not meet those criteria 
based on three plots used to determine average stand diameter. It should actually be typed as 
“conifer pole” per the vegetation definitions used in relicensing. In other words, there appears to be 
minimal NSO habitat loss associated with the road and it would occur in non critical nesting 
habitat. However, the area would meet the young marginal definition of NSO suitable habitat 
based on Forest Practices Act. He asked the TCC what the impact is to habitat relating to road 
construction in order to gain access to alder areas for long-term owl habitat management. The 
snags that will be taken down will be left on the ground as downed wood.  The TCC requested 
PacifiCorp make every attempt to retain snags where safety allows.  
 
Tim Romanski (USFWS) communicated that the USFWS could amend the BiOp if it comes to 
that. However, since the proposed road is the only loss of habitat Romanski will review the BiOp 
and confirm if this request falls under the incidental take permit (ITP) language. McCune will 
email the BiOp to Romanski.   
 
Naylor informed Romanski that he would like an answer within the week in order to proceed with 
other permitting for a harvest to occur this year.  
 
Brock Applegate (WDFW) informed the TCC that a Southwest Region Habitat Biologist from 
WDFW will be coming during the Goshawk surveys scheduled for June 25 & 26 and will conduct 
a walk-through to complete a northern spotted owl assessment of the subject area.  
 
Naylor also provided a copy of a map for TCC review illustrating other potential permanent forage 
plots. As indicated at the previous TCC meeting, about 10% of this management unit would be 
proposed for permanent forage. Naylor proposes that the currently proposed alder harvest areas 
will provide about 30 acres of forage for at least the next 10-15 years and these other permanent 
forage areas could be developed at future entries. During this year PacifiCorp is proposing to only 
include permanent forage areas of about 1 acre at Timber Harvest Area #3 and to expand the foot 



s:\hydro\! Implementation Compliance\LewisRiver\TCC\MeetingNotes\FINAL\ 6.13.07 
  

 

6

print of the existing meadow (remove a few alder). Olson proposed that we focus on the original 
concept of cutting the three alder units and existing meadow to address the creation of permanent 
forage and address the additional forage areas later. 
 
Lands Update Discussion 
 
Cherie Kearney (Columbia Lands Trust) provided a detailed update relating to interests in certain 
lands, however, this discussion is considered confidential and proprietary and not for public 
viewing. 
 
New Topics 
 
Emmerson communicated to the TCC attendees that Goshawk survey experts are coming down to 
the Lewis River on 6/25 and 6/26/07 to conduct the survey and discuss goshawk habitat impacts 
from timber harvests on WHMP lands. All TCC members are invited to participate.  McCune will 
obtain the details and email to the TCC.  
 
Next Meeting’s Agenda 
 

- Goshawk Survey Update  
- Lands Update Discussion 
- Wetlands Objective Discussion 
- Mink Memorandum, Corrections for Mink Habitat Suitability Index Approval (time 

permitting) 
- Unit 5 Tour (12:00pm – 3:00pm) 

 
Meeting adjourned at 2:34pm. 
 
Next Scheduled Meetings 
 
July 11, 2007 August 8, 2007 
Merwin Hydro Facility Merwin Hydro Facility 
Ariel, WA Ariel, WA 
9:00am – 3:00pm 9:00am – 3:00pm 
    
Handouts 
1. Agenda 
2. Draft meeting notes from 5/9/07 
3. Proposal for Multi-Purpose Trails near Cougar, WA, dated June 13, 2007 (Attachment A) 
4. Charter/Constitution, last revision October 28, 2006 (Attachment A) 
5. Washington Department of Natural Resources (DNR) letter to Mike Hayden, date of letter 

unknown (Attachment A) 
6. Cougar Area Trail Seekers Clean-up Ride, dated May 6, 2007 (Attachment A) 
7. Photo of clean-up ride (Attachment A)  
8. Map illustrating Proposal #1 – Cougar Power Line Trail (Attachment A) 
9. Map illustrating Proposal #2 – PacifiCorp Wildlife Trail (Attachment A) 
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10. Corrections for Mink Habitat Suitability Index and Suitability Index Corrections and Mink 
Riparian Habitat Evaluation Procedures Evaluation Species Memorandum, dated May 29, 2007 
as revised July 3, 2007 (Attachment B) 

11. Email from Tim Romanski, USFWS dated June 15, 2007 regarding review of the BiOp and 
confirmation if construction related to timber management activities are covered by the ITP 
(Attachment C) 
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McCune, Kimberly

From: Tim_Romanski@fws.gov
Sent: Friday, June 15, 2007 11:00 AM
To: Brock Applegate
Cc: HML LRN (Hough, Jim); applebaa@DFW.WA.GOV; biologist@cowlitz.org; Joe Buchanan; 

casseseka@yakama.com; cowlitztribe@tdn.com; dmacdonald@cowlitzpud.org; 
holmaewh@DFW.WA.GOV; JimE@IAC.WA.GOV; jmalinowski@clark.edu; 
jmclapp@juno.com; joannam@yakama.com; joel.rupley@clark.wa.gov; Joe_Hiss@fws.gov; 
karenmthompson@fs.fed.us; Emmerson, Kendel; McCune, Kimberly; Naylor, Kirk; 
LEIGHCSL@DFW.WA.GOV; lopossar@co.cowlitz.wa.us; louellyn_jones@fws.gov; 
mariah_reese@excite.com; michelle.day@noaa.gov; mikenjoan@comcast.net; 
mmueller@rmef.org; mwainwright@fs.fed.us; nelson338@aol.com; 
pearce@co.skamania.wa.us; rtracy@fs.fed.us; shedhunt@aol.com; 
Susan_Rosebrough@nps.gov; taalvik@cowlitz.org; Olson, Todd; weinhjmw@DFW.WA.GOV; 
woot@cascadenetworks.com

Subject: Re:

Yes, we consult on the settlement agreement.

Tim Romanski
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Western Washington Fish and Wildlife Office
Division of Conservation and Hydropower Planning
510 Desmond Drive SE, Lacey, WA  98503
360.753.5823 (phone)  360.753.9518 (fax)

                                                                           
             "Brock Applegate"                                             
             <applebaa@DFW.WA.                                             
             GOV>                                                       To 
                                       <Tim_Romanski@fws.gov>,             
             06/15/2007 10:42          <Kimberly.McCune@PacifiCorp.com>    
             AM                                                         cc 
                                       <nelson338@aol.com>,                
                                       <shedhunt@aol.com>,                 
                                       <woot@cascadenetworks.com>,         
                                       <'houghj@ci.woodland.wa.us'>,       
                                       <jmalinowski@clark.edu>,            
                                       <joel.rupley@clark.wa.gov>,         
                                       <lopossar@co.cowlitz.wa.us>,        
                                       <pearce@co.skamania.wa.us>,         
                                       <mikenjoan@comcast.net>,            
                                       <biologist@cowlitz.org>,            
                                       <taalvik@cowlitz.org>,              
                                       <dmacdonald@cowlitzpud.org>,        
                                       <applebaa@dfw.wa.gov>, "Joe         
                                       Buchanan" <BUCHAJBB@DFW.WA.GOV>,    
                                       <holmaewh@dfw.wa.gov>,              
                                       <LEIGHCSL@dfw.wa.gov>,              
                                       <weinhjmw@dfw.wa.gov>,              
                                       <mariah_reese@excite.com>,          
                                       <karenmthompson@fs.fed.us>,         
                                       <mwainwright@fs.fed.us>,            
                                       <rtracy@fs.fed.us>,                 
                                       <Joe_Hiss@fws.gov>,                 
                                       <louellyn_jones@fws.gov>,           
                                       <JimE@IAC.WA.GOV>,                  
                                       <jmclapp@juno.com>,                 
                                       <michelle.day@noaa.gov>,            
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                                       <Susan_Rosebrough@nps.gov>,         
                                       <Kendel.Emmerson@PacifiCorp.com>,   
                                       <Kirk.Naylor@Pacificorp.com>,       
                                       <Todd.Olson@Pacificorp.com>,        
                                       <mmueller@rmef.org>,                
                                       <cowlitztribe@tdn.com>,             
                                       <casseseka@yakama.com>,             
                                       <joannam@yakama.com>                
                                                                   Subject 
                                       Re:                                 
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           

Tim,      Thanks Tim for checking on this.  Does the ITP (Incidental Take
Permit) cover us before the license is issued?

Sincerely,         Brock

Brock Applegate
Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife,
Habitat Program, Major Projects,
FERC Relicensing,
600 Capitol Way North,
Mailstop 43143
Olympia, WA 98501-1091

(360) 902-2615, (360) 902-2946 (FAX)

>>> <Tim_Romanski@fws.gov> 06/15/2007 9:07 AM >>>
After reviewing the biological opinion, I am confident that road
construction related to timber management activities are covered by the ITP
provided work is preformed per "limited operation periods" specified under
Raptor Site Management Goals and Objectives.

The ITP anticipates the take of spotted owls associated with the removal of
10 acres of roosting and foraging habitat on Cowlitz PUD lands and 3,283
acres of roosting and foraging on PacificCorps lands.  To assure accurate
tracking of habitat harvested, acreages of suitable habitat removed as a
result of road access should count against the 3,283 acres of habitat
harvest allowed under the ITP.  I also recommend snag removal be minimized
to the extent practicable and any snags felled should left on the ground.

If you have any questions please give me a call.

Tim Romanski
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Western Washington Fish and Wildlife Office
Division of Conservation and Hydropower Planning
510 Desmond Drive SE, Lacey, WA  98503
360.753.5823 (phone)  360.753.9518 (fax)




